MINUTES OF DISTRICT COURT COUNCIL MEETING

October 14, 2009
Red Lodge, MT

District Court Council (DCC) Voting Members Present
The Honorable Mike McGrath, Chief Justice, Supreme Court

The Honorable Katherine Curtis, District Court Judge, 11th Judicial District
The Honorable John C. McKeon, District Court Judge, 17th Judicial District 

The Honorable Mike Salvagni, District Court Judge, 18th Judicial District

The Honorable Greg Todd, District Court Judge, 13th Judicial District 
DCC Non-Voting Members Present
Jim Reno, Yellowstone County Commissioner
Glenda Travitz, Court Reporter, 21st Judicial District 

Glen Welch, Chief Juvenile Probation Officer, 4th Judicial District
DCC members Excused

Lori Maloney, Clerk of District Court, Butte Silver Bow 

Staff
Lois Menzies, Court Administrator

Beth McLaughlin, Court Services Director

Becky Buska, Financial Services Director
Karen Nelson, Information Technology Director
Guests
The Honorable Loren Tucker, 5th Judicial District
The Honorable Jeff Langton, 21st Judicial District

The Honorable Jim Haynes, 21st Judicial District

The Honorable Ed McLean, 4th Judicial District

The Honorable Randal Spaulding, 14th Judicial District

Becky Bird, Court Administrator, 13th Judicial District

Bonnie Olson, Court Administrator, 11th Judicial District

I. Welcome, Introductions and Approval of July 24, 2009 Minutes
Welcome
The DCC met on Wednesday, October 14 at 8:30 a.m. in Red Lodge, MT.  The Honorable Chief Justice Mike McGrath called the meeting to order.  A quorum being present, the meeting convened and business was transacted as follows:
Approve July DCC Minutes


Motion to Adopt:  Judge Todd moved the approval of the July 24, 2009 DCC meeting minutes as printed. Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried unanimously with Judge Salvagni abstaining as he did not attend the July meeting.
II. PUBLIC COMMENT

Judge Ed McLean addressed his concerns with budgeting by district rather than providing budgets by judge. He is concerned about accountability and the need to know how money is being spent in a district. He requested that the DCC consider setting up accounting by judge rather than by district. Chief Justice McGrath asked Becky Buska to address his concerns. Becky said the budget in the districts is broken into two main parts – fixed and variable expenses. The fixed expenses are budgeted by district and include items such as phones, postage and other routine expenses. The variable budget it handled through a single state budget because the expenses paid (such as psych evaluations, transcripts, GAL costs, etc.) can change on a yearly basis depending on caseload and the types of cases.  Judge McLean stated that it was important to have some accountability or there would be no control over the amount of money a single judge can spend. Chief Justice McGrath asked whether it is possible to track expenses by judge. Becky said she would work on something and bring it back to the January meeting for consideration by the DCC. 
III. ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
Lois provided a 2011 biennium budget update.  She explained that the Judicial Branch general fund budget was reduced by approximately $2.2 million.  She then reviewed a list of cost-saving measures, which were endorsed by the DCC, that have been activated to help the Branch stay within budget.  

Members discussed whether the number of MJA meetings should be reduced from four to three or whether four meetings should be retained and an effort made to reduce the cost of each meeting.  Judge Curtis moved that four MJA meetings be retained with each meeting structured to be less expensive.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Lois also provided an update on Judicial Branch projects, including the addition of five AmeriCorps volunteers for the self-help law program, allocation of FY 2010 drug court funding, and expansion of the Judicial Video Network.
IV. 2008 CASE STATISTICS AND WORKLOAD STUDY
Beth reviewed the 2008 case statistics produced from the OCA’s central repository. The case numbers in general are up with some exceptions. Beth also pointed out that numbers for the 8th Judicial District are artificially low. The 8th Judicial District did not use the legacy case management system supported by the OCA so conversion of data to FullCourt was compromised. Staff are confident the numbers of open and reopened cases are higher than reported. This should be reflected in the 2009 numbers. 
Judge McLean was invited to address the issue of standing masters as a judicial resource in the workload study calculation.  He believes it is not correct to count them as a full judicial resource – instead it makes more sense to count them as .25 or .50 judicial resource. He pointed to the number of jury trials in the 4th Judicial District and the fact that standing masters handle limited case types.  Judge McLean noted that if the standing masters were not counted as a full judicial resource, the 4th Judicial District would need an additional judge. Judge Curtis and Judge Salvagni had several questions about the use of standing masters. The DCC requested that staff bring job descriptions and case statistics for the standing masters to the January meeting. 
V. PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT REPORT
Judge Curtis reported that the DCPMAC met the day before and made significant progress. She anticipated the final report and recommendations would be delivered to the DCC in January. 

Chief Justice McGrath reviewed the Supreme Court’s case processing measures for the 3rd quarter of calendar year 2009. The Court has made significant strides in the backlog and in reducing the time in issuing decisions. DCC members were pleased with the report and the efforts by the Court. 

VI. DOMESTIC RELATIONS/GUARDIAN AD LITEM (GAL)  ISSUE
Beth reviewed two handouts with information about the reduction in state-paid GALs in the 4th and 21st Judicial Districts.  The first handout detailed the costs in FY 2008 and FY 2009. The second handout described how eight districts are handling contested custody cases.  Chief Justice McGrath noted the disparity in how cases are handled. He noted that mediation services in addition to mandatory parenting education cases seem to be the most common and lowest cost approaches.  Judge Todd asked what impact the reduction has on the overall budget deficit. Lois noted that cutting the GAL expenses resulted in a savings of about $250,000, which was helping to offset the $350,000 shortfall in personal services. Judge Todd noted that the DCC had to be cognizant of the financial issues.
Bonnie Olson provided some information about the in-house parenting evaluation program run in the 11th Judicial District. 

Judge McLean noted this is significant issue and leaves the judges without independent guidance while making difficult parenting decisions.  Judge Haynes agreed that without the GALs, they have little to no support services. This will result in more court time and slower resolution to custody matters.  Judge Haynes noted that custody cases move faster with better results if a GAL is involved.  Judge Langton added that the cases have become more complicated with more pro se litigants. 

Judge Tucker expressed his displeasure that resources were still allocated inequitably although 8 years have passed since state assumption. He stated that all districts should have access to these services. 

Chief Justice McGrath said the DCC would continue to consider the issue and the needs.
VII.  YOUTH COURT FEE STRUCTURE – PROPOSED POLICY
Lois reviewed the proposed changes to Policy #1270. Glen Welch was concerned with the section dealing with fees for minor in possession charges. Judge Salvagni stated that he believed there were legal problems with the policy. He said the Youth Court Act requires that the judge make the decision about the costs associated with the cases. He does not believe the law allows for a statewide standard fee structure set by the DCC. 

Judge Spaulding noted his agreement with Judge Salvagni.  Judge McKeon stated that the policy could work if the fee structure was suggested rather than mandatory.  DCC directed staff to rethink the policy and bring it back at later time.  Chief Justice McGrath noted that he wanted more information about the account structure in the policy as well.
VIII.  COURT REPORTER POLICY REVISION
Beth reviewed the revised court reporter policy. The revisions include updates to the equipment section in addition to changes in the transcript section. Beth noted that Glenda Travitz and Bonnie Olson worked on the policy and were instrumental in making it work.  The DCC made one change in section 4.4. Judge Curtis made a motion to approve the policy as amended with a second by Judge Todd. The policy passed unanimously. 
IX.  NEXT MEETING DATE AND ADJOURN
Chief Justice McGrath noted the next meeting was set for January 22 at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:45 a.m. 
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